
 

 

CITY OF HALLANDALE BEACH, FLORIDA 

MEMORANDUM 

 

DATE: September 27, 2017 

TO:   Honorable Mayor and City Commission 

FROM:    Jennifer Merino, City Attorney  

SUBJECT: Vacancy Resulting from Resignation of Commissioner Sanders 

 

As the Commission is aware, the City has encountered impediments in filling the vacancy left by 

the August resignation of Commissioner Anthony Sanders.  Although our Charter would typically 

require a special election to be held 60 to 90 days from the date of the vacancy, the Office of the 

Supervisor of Elections has informed the City that a special election cannot be held until March 

2018.  The special election will only be for the remainder of Commissioner Sanders’ term, which 

was scheduled to conclude in November 2018. 

Although state statute requires the City to obtain the consent of the Supervisor of Elections for any 

election, this situation places the City beyond the explicit guidance of the Charter.  As discussed 

with the Commission, I retained the services of Mr. Sam Goren, former General Counsel to the 

Supervisor of Elections, to determine the rights and responsibilities of the City Commission in the 

instant situation. 

Mr. Goren has provided the attached analysis and guidance.  In short, where the Charter is silent, 

it is ultimately the responsibility of the Commission to interpret the Charter’s intent.  However, a 

special election cannot be held without the consent of the Supervisor of Elections.  Further, there 

is significant legal liability associated with an appointment not explicitly authorized by Charter. 

Thus, I recommend that the Commission proceed to set the qualifying period and deadlines for a 

March special election and the seat remain vacant until the special election, absent any special or 

urgent circumstances.  Should the Commission agree, the City Clerk and I will prepare the 

necessary ordinances for your consideration during the November meetings. 
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If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me. 

 

Cc:  Roger Carlton, City Manager 

 Mario Bataille, City Clerk 

 
















